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OFFICIAL MINUTES OF THE JEFFERSON COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION 

 
Minutes of the Planning Commission 

Meeting of June 28th, 2021 
 
Item 1.  Call to Order.   

 
Item 2.  Approval of the Agenda 
 
Secretary Scherer moved to accept the agenda as presented and Commissioner Benyshek seconded.  
 
          Votes were taken by Ayes and Nays as follows: 

Paul 
Johnson 

Chairman 

Matt 
Scherer 

Secretary 

Stephen 
Phillips 

Gale 
Rudolph 

Tim 
Benyshek Vacant Vacant 

DNV        Aye Aye Aye Aye -- -- 
          Motion Passed 4-0 
 
Item 3.  Roll Call 
 

Paul 
Johnson 

Chairman 

Matt 
Scherer 

Secretary 

Stephen 
Phillips 

Gale 
Rudolph 

Tim 
Benyshek 

Vacant Vacant 

Present Present Present Present    Present -- -- 
 
Item 4.  Approval of the May 24th, 2021, meeting minutes 
 
Chairman Johnson asked if there were any corrections for the minutes.  Chairman Johnson asked for a motion to 
approve the minutes. Commissioner Benyshek moved to approve the minutes as presented and Commissioner Rudolph 
seconded. 
 
          Votes were taken by Ayes and Nays as follows: 

Paul 
Johnson 

Chairman 

Matt 
Scherer 

Secretary 

Stephen 
Phillips 

Gale 
Rudolph 

Tim 
Benyshek 

Vacant Vacant 

DNV Aye  Aye Aye Aye -- -- 
          Motion Passed 4-0 
 
Item 5.  Public Hearing 
 
Chairman Johnson explained the commission meetings procedures to the public and opened the public hearing.  
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Z2021-05:  A request to consider a change in zoning from Agricultural to Rural Residential for a 
parcel located at 10041 Meriden Rd, Meriden KS 66512. This request is brought by owner Anthony 
Adams of 21702 W 61st St, Shawnee, KS 66218. 

During this time, staff asked who was here for the first case, and the applicant was the only one.  
 
Chairman Johnson asked if anyone had ex parte communications with someone involved in the case or if a member 
has a potential conflict of interest regarding this case.  No one had.  
 
Chairman Johnson asked staff to give their report. Staff gave their report.  After their report, Chairman Johnson 
asked the board if they had any questions for staff.  
 
Chairman Johnson:  Seeing none, then we'll move on to the applicant, Mr. Adams, do you have any comments about the 
staff report for this part of your requests here? 
 
Applicant Tony Adams:  I don't have any questions, sir. No, name's Tony Adams. Nice to meet everybody. My wife and 
son and I hope to get moved out there in a few years, I got a 16-year-old who's going to be a junior in high school we got 
to get finished up with and when we were in the process of purchase….(inaudible) internet connection not working. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Tony, I think, I don't know how well you're hearing us, but we're struggling at times with the 
connection here in Jefferson County Courthouse. But let me, let me see if I can ask one question for you. This property is 
not proposed for additional development, except for replacement single family dwelling. Is that your intention at this point? 
 
Applicant Tony Adams:  Yes, that's correct, either to rehab the old house if it's rehab able or ….(inaudible) internet 
connection not working. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Kelly this is probably a question for you. If this change is made, are there other possible development 
lots on this with this case, in the future? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  I think you asked if any possible development could occur? Is that correct Paul? 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Right, could this land be further subdivided in the future after this change is made? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  ….(inaudible) internet connection not working. 
 
Anna Driscoll (Zoom meeting coordinator):  Kelly, we're having a lot of issues with internet up here. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  I see that. I mean, we've talked to IT about this multiple times. Um, let's see if Erin has any ideas. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  So, is this just the instability of the system? 
 
Anna Driscoll (Zoom meeting coordinator):  We have been having a lot of issues with Giant lately just for the whole 
county, so it might have something to do with that. I'm texting the IT director right now. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  So yeah, and I know that there have been some issues with our phone system and with IP 
addresses and things like that, but I can't tell you exactly what this problem is. Did I answer your question adequately Paul? 
Can you hear? 
 
Chairman Johnson:  What you basically said was further development is possible, but it would have to be brought to the 
Planning Commission. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  Yeah, the plat process. So, this is just a rezoning but no plat. 
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Chairman Johnson:  Right. But a Plat could be brought and there could be potential further development of lots on this 
parcel. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  I think that it is possible with any lot over two acres in the county. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  So, you have this lot in the middle of all agricultural land. And so, it basically lays the groundwork 
for possible residential development in the middle of the agricultural land. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  The people that owned the property before him are the ones that transferred a portion of this 
parcel to the other property, or I mean, yeah, they transferred a portion of it to the property to the south, which actually 
ended up being a good thing. Because the property to the South does not have appropriate amount of road frontage. So, 
with the addition of this extra land, once they redo the deed work, that entire parcel to the south would be one parcel. And 
it would need to be rezoned to rural residential as well. A portion is currently rural residential, but it would need to just 
have rural residential rezoning for the remainder, it shows up in green (agricultural). Well, I guess I'm not showing my 
screen right now. But anyway, there are rural residential parcels to the west of the subject parcel, to the east of the subject 
parcel, and to the south of the subject parcel already. So, the only one that isn't rural residential right in this area is to the 
north. 
 
Commissioner Phillips:  This is Steve if I could comment. I don't see how this change makes any difference for the 
possibility of a future plat. Any piece of property in the county could be subject to a future plat. I don't think this is a trigger 
for anything, as I understand it. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Got it. Well, we're kind of in a technical phase here and see if we can do some minimal improvements 
on this internet connection here at the courthouse. 
 
Commissioner Benyshek:  Paul, this is Tim. ….(inaudible) internet connection not working. For the sake of time, I 
recommend we move on with a vote, because it seems pretty clear cut. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Unless anybody else has any questions of staff at this point then I would, you know, accept a motion 
on this case. 
 
Commissioner Benyshek:  Paul, I recommend approval of Z2021-05 with staff recommendations. ….(inaudible) internet 
connection not working. 
 
Secretary Scherer:  Paul this is Matt.  I second the motion. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Not sure how many other commissioners heard that, or we got about half of it here in the courthouse. 
And? Well, I think quite honestly, folks, we're going to have to take a recess for 10 minutes. And we're going to have to 
figure out if we can improve this internet connection, because this isn't going very well at this point. And I don't think the 
public or people who want to participate in these meetings have a clue about how this is coming together. So, it says 7:26, 
we're gonna wait 10 minutes and see if we can improve this. And if not, then we may go to plan B or Plan C, maybe 
possibly reschedule this public hearing. 
 
Recess taken to try to fix internet issues to continue meeting. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  So obviously we're going to, you know, make an agenda change here quickly. First of all, Tim's 
motion on the first case was to approve it. Who seconded Tim's motion? 
 
Secretary Scherer:  Mr. Chairman, this is Matt and I seconded it.  
 
Chairman Johnson:  Any further questions or comments by Commission members? 
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Votes were taken by Ayes and Nays as follows: 
Paul 

Johnson 
Chairman 

Matt 
Scherer 

Secretary 

Stephen 
Phillips 

Gale 
Rudolph 

Tim 
Benyshek 

Vacant Vacant 

DNV Aye Aye Aye Aye -- -- 
          Motion passed 4-0  
 
Chairman Johnson:  I'm gonna ask the commissioners if it would be agreeable for us to change the agenda at this time, 
since we have members of the public here who want to comment on our third case, which is PR2021-03 and Z2021-07, 
whether we could move that to our second case, and then move, PR2021-02 and Z2021-06 to our third case. Do I have a 
motion to make that change? 
 
Commissioner Rudolph:  Mr. Chairman, I so approve the amendment of the agenda to move the third case to the second 
place. 
 
Secretary Scherer:  Mr. Chairman, I second.  This is Matt. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Further discussion? 
 
Votes were taken by Ayes and Nays as follows: 

Paul 
Johnson 

Chairman 

Matt 
Scherer 

Secretary 

Stephen 
Phillips 

Gale 
Rudolph 

Tim 
Benyshek 

Vacant Vacant 

DNV Aye Aye Aye Aye -- -- 
          Motion passed 4-0  
 
  PR2021-03 and Z2021-07:  A request to consider the final plat of the Cannon Ridge Subdivision. 

A 2-lot subdivision generally located on the north side of 35th St between US-59 Hwy and Pawnee 
Rd, where the smallest lot is 4.15 acres +/-.  Also, a request to rezone Lot 1 from Rural Residential 
to Suburban Residential. This request is brought by owner Jacob Cannon located at 14630 35th St, 
Perry, KS 66073.   
 

During this time, staff asked who was here for this case. The applicant was on the Zoom call and then there were 4 
members of the public present for the case that were in person, Kelly, Morgan & Harris Mowder and Charles 
Hayes. They were all opponents. 

 
Chairman Johnson asked if anyone had ex parte communications with someone involved in the case or if a member 
has a potential conflict of interest regarding this case.  No one had.  
 
Chairman Johnson asked staff to give their report. Staff gave their report.  After their report, Chairman Johnson 
asked the board if they had any questions for staff.  
 
Commissioner Rudolph:  As a Commissioner, I do have a question about that. I was a little taken by the two-inch pipe to 
the four-inch pipe. So, are they getting adequate water pressure right now? I mean, I see and then there was a 60-day 
limitation on that? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  It looks like they plan on if there is a new home to be added that they plan on upgrading the 
main, a portion of the main, beginning at the current eastern limit of the four-inch main approximately 1,400 feet east of 
35th Street and US 59 Highway continuing along 35th street for 400 feet. And then the new meter included identified 
unacceptable pressure in the main without the replacement; then provided the replacement is completed, the meter can be 
added with system pressure remaining above 20 psi allowable minimum. 
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Commissioner Rudolph:  So, they would need to make that correction in order to place the house. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  Yeah, and now that would all happen when they apply for the building permit, and they go to 
the water district to get their service. 
 
Commissioner Rudolph:  Thank you. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Any other questions by commission members for staff at this point? Seeing none, then, I'll open it 
up to the applicant at this point for comments about the staff report or other information to be provided. 
 
Applicant Jacob Cannon:  Yes, sir, this is Jacob Cannon. And I just want to say the reason why I was wanting to do this 
is my dad's getting older and I wanted him to be around our children. So, the plan was just to build a small home there so 
he could be close to us. And so, we could be around him and he could be around us more. And the reason why we're 
wanting to share the driveway is just easier access. One for safety and things like that coming out around that corner didn't 
want to put in a different driveway for him on that curve. Just to make it, to keep it as one. And that's all that I have sir. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Any questions by commission members or the applicant at this point? Seeing none. Is there anyone 
else virtually and since I'm flying blind here a little bit if there is anyone, they need to unmute themselves and comment at 
this point. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  I don't see anyone indicating anything, Paul. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Okay. So, then I will turn to those who are in the public hearing tonight who have concerns about 
this request. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  I may have to run up there Paul and let Anna know that it’s time and see what they worked out. 
 
Anna Driscoll (Zoom meeting coordinator):  We're just walking them out to the hallway right now. So, give us just a 
second. 
 
Charles Hayes:  All right. I'm Charles Hayes. And they’re trying to build a house right below my property. No, I am 
against any more buildings out there. So, I want to represent Daniel Hayes, myself, and Mike Hayes. He is working for 
railroad, and he couldn’t be here. So, I say no.  
 
Erin George (Staff):  Did you guys hear that okay? Yeah.  
 
Kelly Mowder – 14735 Hayes Dr:  I really don't approve of this adding houses around my area. I really don't see where 
we're going to get water because I can't get water to my property. It's kind of a bad deal. People come in with lots of money 
and they run the show. I wasn't raised that way. I've worked for everything I've ever gotten in my life and person that I 
think….(inaudible) internet connection not working. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Is there anyone else that wants to speak in opposition to this case? Okay. At this point, we give the 
applicant a chance to respond to any of those comments or thoughts on this case. 
 
Applicant Jacob Cannon:  Yes, sir. In regard to the water, we were told based on the I guess the testing that was done by 
an engineer that we would have to upgrade the line. I was told that, I didn't, we didn't renovate this home, we bought it 
after was renovated, and we were told that they hadn’t improved the water. And then when we inquired about building this 
future home on….(inaudible) internet connection not working….all we have to do to prove and that's huge or anything 
like that just a single-family home for my, my dad and his wife, and that would be it. And that's all I have, sir. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Well, at this point, I'll close the public hearing portion of this case and see if the commissioners have 
any further questions or comments on this particular case. 
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Secretary Scherer:  Mr. Chairman, this is Matt, I have a question for Kelly. Do you know what the layout of the rural 
Water District distribution lines in this area? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  No, sir. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Thank you. Any further questions or comments by commission members? Well, I would accept a 
motion on this case at this point. 
 
Commissioner Phillips:  I move we recommend approval of the application according to staff’s recommendations. 
 
Secretary Scherer:  Mr. Chairman, I second. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Any further questions or comments by Commission members at this point? 
 
          Votes were taken by Ayes and Nays as follows: 

Paul 
Johnson 

Chairman 

Matt 
Scherer 

Secretary 

Stephen 
Phillips 

Gale 
Rudolph 

Tim 
Benyshek Vacant Vacant 

DNV Aye Aye Aye Aye -- -- 
          Motion passed 4-0  
 

PR2021-02 and Z2021-06:  A request to consider the final plat of the Hunt’s Acres Subdivision.  
A 4-lot subdivision generally located at the NE corner of 74th St and West Lake Rd, where the 
smallest lot is 3.76 acres +/-.  Also, a request to rezone all lots from Rural Residential to Suburban 
Residential. This request is brought by owner William K Hunt located at 6922 74th St, Meriden, 
KS 66512.   
 

During this time, staff asked who was here for this case. The applicants, and Sandra and Hillary Mumaw were on 
the Zoom call, all as proponents. 

 
Chairman Johnson asked if anyone had ex parte communications with someone involved in the case or if a member 
has a potential conflict of interest regarding this case.  No one had.  
 
Chairman Johnson asked staff to give their report. Staff gave their report.  After their report, Chairman Johnson 
asked the board if they had any questions for staff.  
 
Commissioner Rudolph:  Yes, sir. Mr. Commissioner, I do have a question. Kelly when you were stating about the possible 
driveways with review. I mention this only because I've driven that road. And, you know, my concern is for those additional 
driveways. And does anybody even know what the current speed limit is on there? Is this going to impact the safety that 
was, that was one thing that I was thinking of, especially with lot one, the you know, which road it could possibly be 
located on. But like I say, it's just something that I was a little concerned about the speed limits and those additional 
driveways. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):   So, the lot one is 445 feet of frontage. Lot three is 418 feet of frontage. Lot four is 419 feet. So, 
we don't really know where the driveways are going to be located at this time, but most of the time when you see driveway 
separation standards for residences, along a road like that, I'm thinking it's like 300 feet of separation is typical. We don't 
have those standards. But maybe one of you are familiar with some of the access management standards and other 
jurisdictions that would offer that kind of guidance. I think that's a good distance of separation for the driveways. 
 
Commissioner Benyshek:  Gale, the speed limit on Westlake Road is 55. And then on 74th, that eventually turns into 
Westlake, it varies in between 50 and 55 on there. That's what people are supposed to drive anyway.   
 
Commissioner Rudolph:  Thank you. 
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Chairman Johnson:  This will be subject to road and bridge making a decision on safety of driveway entrances. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):   Yes, any new entrances would have to be approved by them. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Any further questions by commission members at this point for staff? Seeing none, then we'll move 
on to any comments by the applicant at this point on the staff report for questions? 
 
William Hunt (Applicant):  I have no questions. 
 
Sandra Mumaw (Realtor for Hunt):  That was Mr. Hunt. He has no questions. We appreciate the thoroughness of her 
report. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Are these lots presold at this point? 
 
Sandra Mumaw (Realtor for Hunt):  I'm Sandra, can I jump in here? Or is it just the applicants’ comments at this point?  
 
Chairman Johnson:  You can as well please. State your name and address again, please. 
 
Sandra Mumaw (Realtor for Hunt):  Yeah, Sandra Mumaw, 7681 Hilldale Road North, so I live in the subdivision kind 
of just behind this property? Yeah, both of the parcels well, and you're calling them three. They did have them, Steve Tufte 
did survey them that way. So, two of the parcels are 3.76 acres, that has been sold to one buyer. So that's a combined 
acreage of kind of sevenish, so they'll just be two residences that go in. And on that seven, which is, and I'm sorry, I can't 
see Kelly's graphic. I think it was lots three and four. I think one was at the corner of 74th and Westlake. But lots, three 
and four have a culvert and kind of a driveway already in place. And when we go to kind of look into subdividing 
something, we always go talk to Road and Bridge and say, hey, you know, I know this isn't an approval, but what's this 
look like? Does it look like we've got enough area and enough space? And they said yeah, didn't look like there was going 
to be a problem. Now I realize there's a formal form for that and when the buyer goes to actually build then they'll have to 
determine exactly where they want that whether it be on 74th or on Westlake, but we always try to take a look at that. So, 
we're bringing you cases that can be approved and not just something that's not going to work. So, both under contract and 
we did kind of have the preliminary yep, looks pretty good from Road and Bridge. And then of course, there's enough 
acreage there to meet the Health and Environment standards. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Could you repeat your first comment? Are a couple of these lots blended together? 
 
Sandra Mumaw (Realtor for Hunt):  Yes. The I think, and again, I can't see the graphic. I believe it's lots three and four 
have been sold to one buyer. They're under contract with one couple and their two adorable sons. So that's about seven 
acres total that they've purchased. So, three and four have sold as one parcel. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  So, they may build structures on both of those lots or possibly just one of them? 
 
Sandra Mumaw (Realtor for Hunt):  I don't think they're to that point that they've decided that, but they were interested 
in that amount of acres and just making a single-family homestead there. They wanted more acres than the 3.76 so they 
bought them both. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Okay. Thank you. Any other comments by proponents of this application? Seeing none, are there 
anyone involved in this zoom call that's opposed to this particular application? Is there anyone that is neutral and that has 
comments on this particular application? Seeing none, at this point, I'll close the public hearing portion of this case and see 
if the commissioners have any further questions or comments on this case. Seeing none, then I would accept a motion at 
this point by Commissioner. 
 
Secretary Scherer:  Mr. Chairman, I move we recommend to the County Commissioners approval of, I forgot the number, 
PR2021-02 and Z2021-06. 
 
Commissioner Benyshek:  Mr. Chairman, I would second that. 
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Chairman Johnson:  Kelly, I have a technical question for you and your recommended motion for the commissioners, the 
commission. You recommend the governing body accept dedication right of ways and easements. What exactly does that 
do? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):   They would be accepting this the easement as shown on the plat. But you guys can’t do that, 
only the governing body can do that. Technically, State Statute says that you guys can approve the plats and then the 
governing body is just supposed to accept the dedication of roadways and easements. But our regulations state that the 
County Commission gets to also review the approval of the plat. So anyway, that's State Statute. That's language from 
there, that they except the dedications. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  And that they're meeting the necessary amount of right away? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):   Doesn't necessarily mean that it, just means that they accept them as being for public use. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Someday I could use a 101 course on all that to understand the nuances of easements and right of 
ways, but that's not for tonight. So, no further questions. We have a motion and a second to approve this. All those in favor? 
Raise your hand. 
 
Anna Driscoll (Zoom meeting coordinator):  Steve is rejoining right now, so give him just a second. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Got it. Seeing full approval, as I've said on a previous case, we're a recommending body. The County 
Commissioners will make the final decision. I think I heard that July 19th, and a letter will come from the planning office 
to the applicant informing them of the pending case before the County Commissioners. 
 
          Votes were taken by Ayes and Nays as follows: 

Paul 
Johnson 

Chairman 

Matt 
Scherer 

Secretary 

Stephen 
Phillips 

Gale 
Rudolph 

Tim 
Benyshek Vacant Vacant 

DNV Aye Aye Aye Aye -- -- 
          Motion passed 4-0  
 
During this time, staff asked who was here for this case. The applicant and Jo Ann Barton were both on the Zoom 
call. Ms. Barton was an opponent.  
 

DP2021-02:  A request to consider an amended Development Plan for planned improvements at an 
existing convenience store and storage facility permitted as conditional use CU1995-10.  This request 
is on property located at 4538 K-237 Hwy, Ozawkie, KS 66070. This request is brought by agents 
Derek and Shelly Jones for owner Jones Investments, LLC, all of 11875 Douglas Rd, Everest, KS 
66424. 

 
Chairman Johnson asked if anyone had ex parte communications with someone involved in the case or if a member 
has a potential conflict of interest regarding this case.  No one had.  
 
Chairman Johnson asked staff to give their report. Staff gave their report.  After their report, Chairman Johnson 
asked the board if they had any questions for staff.  
 
Commissioner Rudolph:  Thank you. I do have a question. Oh, I'm sorry. Kelly, is the fence, is it already all the way 
around that property? How's it going to incase these new buildings? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):   Yeah, it does go all around. And we can ask the applicant, for sure. But I think he probably 
plans to fence that as well. 
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Derek Jones (Applicant):  Yeah, the current storage is fenced in completely with the exception of the north side, which is 
the Corps of Engineer side. They have a fence going through there. When we ran into setback issues, we did not put a fence 
in – its heavily wooded, and there is a fence through there. On this particular portion, we were looking at it a little bit 
upgraded of a lock system since it's indoor storage only at this point, and not putting in a fence around it on that side. 
Instead of a traditional padlock it's well, I don't know it's kind of a computerized padlock that supposedly general tools 
can’t get through. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Other questions by commissioners for Kelly at this point? 
 
Secretary Scherer:  Yes, Mr. Chairman. Kelly, could you expand upon why you want the drainage issues documented? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):   Yeah, I mean, that's a pretty good amount of building surface that we're adding. And I just 
wanted to make sure that wasn't going to run off and cause any drainage problems in the area. It’s supposed to be shown, 
you know, per our regulations. It's not really shown, the proposed grading. But I would accept an engineering statement 
that it's not going to cause drainage problems on adjacent properties. 
 
Secretary Scherer:  I have a second question about the sign. I think I heard you say during your presentation that you 
consider the sign to be compliant with the current conditions. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):   No, I think they stated that it should be removed along with the temporary signage, the temporary 
signage must have been removed, because I didn't see any. But it had an actual picture of that sign in that case file. So, I 
think they meant for that sign to be removed. I think they were calling it a dilapidated sign. I just don't agree that it's 
dilapidated. 
 
Derek Jones (Applicant):  I think, excuse me, I think at the time of that hearing it may have been. I don't remember exactly. 
There was temporary signage what tricks me into that timeline. There was, you know, bait and gas signs or whatever along 
the road, which we did remove. But the sign was put back in time. 
 
Secretary Scherer:  My recollection was that they could either remove it or rehabilitate it. 
 
Derek Jones (Applicant):  I believe that's correct. Yeah.  
 
Secretary Scherer:  Page 120 of the handout for commissioners. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):   Resurfaced or removed. I don't know what resurfaced means exactly but…. 
 
Secretary Scherer:  Thank you. I think that answers my questions. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Any other questions by commission members at this point? Seeing none. Mr. Jones, do you have 
any further comments or clarifications or information to provide to the commissioners on Kelly's report or your application? 
 
Derek Jones (Applicant):  The only thing I would touch on is we did have an engineered site plan that had a, they basically 
use LIDAR that I am a little bit experienced in this, that the flow of the water will continue northwest and stay on the 
property. If you look back at the map at where the fuel pumps are, the flow of the water kind of generates straight, almost 
due north of there, and then heads back west. And that really shouldn't be altered. The engineers from Landplan surveying 
have been out there, and I'm sure they can provide a testament to that, but which we really shouldn't be altering drainage 
much. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  So, Mr. Jones, are you comfortable with the seven recommendations made by the staff on in terms 
of approving your request? 
 
Derek Jones (Applicant):  Yeah.  
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Chairman Johnson:  Do the commission members have any questions for Mr. Jones at this point? Is there anyone else on 
this Zoom call at this point that wants to speak in favor of this application?  
 
Sandra Mumaw (Realtor for Hunt):  This is Sandra Mumaw again. 7681 Hilldale Rd.  I live around, well I go up and 
down that road all the time. And it always appears to be well kept. There's a high demand for storage in our area. And I'm 
always harping on values and amenities in our county that attracts homeowners and tax base tax dollars. And these kind of 
things are what make our area attractive. Of course, the lake and the golf courses and all that but when these things are real 
and well maintained….(inaudible) internet connection not working. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  I think we got most of that with our internet connection at times. Is there anyone else in favor that 
wants to speak in favor of this application? Is there anyone on this call at this point that is opposed to this application? 
 
Anna Driscoll (Zoom meeting coordinator):  Miss Barton is raising her hand she is. 
 
Jo Ann Eis Barton (7627 46th St):  Hi, I'm Jo Eis Barton, I have the property directly across on 46th Street, the dead-end 
road. May I share my….….(inaudible) internet connection not working 
 
Anna Driscoll (Zoom meeting coordinator):  I'm sorry, we're not allowed to have the participants share screens. 
 
Jo Ann Eis Barton (7627 46th St):  If you pull up your site again, our property was bought in the 60s, so we have a lot of 
grandfathered things, and 46 Street is a dead-end road. It is actually on our property. And it was created for the houses on 
that dead end road and the water to end to get to the water tower that was on that road until a few years ago. The road is, 
has very little maintenance from the county, because there's only like five houses down here. It gets very mushy when it 
rains. And if with that extra traffic, it is not going to hold up well, especially when you get the heavier RVs. and stuff going 
in and out on to third on the dead-end gravel road. If you pull up, our property actually goes over, the gravel road is actually 
inside our property lines. And I do not want to have to deal with the destruction of our gravel road, I don't want to have to 
deal with the additional traffic. We live out here, the people who live out here, we live out here because we don't want to 
be in town, we don't want to be around a lot of people, we don't want to be around a lot of traffic. That's why we're here. 
And when you cut down those trees, and you put more buildings up, and you add all that traffic you're creating and an 
environment of a city that we don't want. That's why we're out here. And there are tons of places for boat storage around 
the lake, I'm sure there really isn't a need for it. It's just somebody wants to put it here to make money. We live here, the 
people who own this do not – they're an hour away, if there's an emergency on their property, they are not here to handle 
it. If you have storage that is not in the fenced area, then you're asking for people to come and try to break in. And then it's 
going to create another crime problem for this area. We're 30 minutes from the sheriff's department. So that puts our 
property and our safety at a higher risk. So, I really think that all buildings should be in the fenced area. And there shouldn't 
be any additional fenced area. And I don't think you should destroy a gravel road that is on private property. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Any other comments? Do we have anybody else on this call that would like to speak in opposition 
to this particular case? Seeing none at this point. Is there anyone on this call that has a neutral perspective on this particular 
case? Seeing none at this point. I will first close the public hearing portion of this case. And I will ask Mr. Jones, if he has 
any comments on public testimony that was given? 
 
Derek Jones (Applicant):  Oh, well, it's not pre scripted, so it might not be pretty. But that's the first complaint we've had, 
we bought that in July of 2012, about our operation or the condition of our operation or the safety of our operation. We put 
more into security and appearance and aesthetics and safety, and I would argue this compassionately, than anybody else 
around Perry Lake. Tomorrow morning, we start a three-day project with Rueschhoff security to put the latest and greatest 
security in. It's all motion detected, it's all notification. I do live about 40 minutes away. It's not an hour. That's true. I'm 
down there three days a week, my wife two to three days a week. I don't know that the road being on her property is 
accurate, but that's not my decision. I just would argue that maintenance is a strong point of ours, not a weak point. And 
safety is definitely a strong point or is not a weak point. I'd encourage anybody that's on here to drive by and look at it, but 
we take that very seriously, we've got a lot invested in it. 
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Jo Ann Eis Barton (7627 46th St):  I agree that it is maintained very well. And I don't have a problem with the storage and 
the fenced in area where it is now. My problem is with destroying our gravel road that we need to get to our home. And 
with heavy traffic when it's not designed for that, and additional buildings right up next to that gravel road. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Thank you. Kelly, did Road and Bridge have any comments or issues raised about 46th Street? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  No, they just got involved with evaluating the existing driveway and the improvements that are 
needed. And I'm pretty sure if you ask Ben, this is on other cases, he's done this, if there's a need for the road to be improved, 
then his department will be on that. But you know, it's just, it would just be the portion of the road that goes up to their 
driveway that would be involved, not the entire gravel road. I don't know if you want to, I can show you kind of where the 
location is. But it looks like it's a distance of approximately because our aerial doesn't match up perfectly with the world, 
it looks like about 95 feet of roadway till you get to their driveway. 
 
Jo Ann Eis Barton (7627 46th St):  There is a short cut that they have made after the curve on 46th street that goes to the 
Lake Road. We have, the people who live on this road, have almost been hit multiple times from like traffic coming through 
that shortcut and they don't stop to look for traffic because it's a dead-end road. And the trees are overgrown and its Corp 
ground so you can't cut it back. So, the views are very splotchy as it is, you get a driveway going in and out of boat storage 
place on that gravel road, that's going to be a highway straight over to the Lake Road, that whole entire gravel road. So, it's 
not just from 237 to their driveway, it's clear around the corner that's going to be affected with the boat and RV travel. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Were you, Kelly, were you gonna put up a map to show where you were talking about? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):   So, I'll just zoom in first on – here's the driveway location. There you can see where they've 
been driving through here. I think what she might be talking about maybe is this. I don't know whose land that's on, who 
has control of that.  
 
Jo Ann Eis Barton (7627 46th St):  Yeah, that's me.  
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):   That's your road, your shortcut? 
 
Jo Ann Eis Barton (7627 46th St):  No, I don't want, the Corp made the shortcut so they could easily get to the water tower 
that was here. This property over there is all me. And I don't, I would love to be able to block off that shortcut because the 
trees have all grown and we can't see around it. And we've almost been hit multiple times because people don't realize 
there are people on this dead-end road, and they just go through here without looking. And you put this road from the boat 
storage on this dead-end road and it's going to be a traffic way for all the boats that are being stored there because it's a 
straight shot to the Lake Road. And it's going to become a hazard for us who live here. 
 
Derek Jones (Applicant):  If I can, can I, I don't know how, can I speak? 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Yes. Go ahead, Mr. Jones. 
 
Derek Jones (Applicant):  Okay, just to kind of touch on what she's saying, because I, the only neighbor to this property 
that I've ever had any concerns with is Mr. Flowers to the south. And any time we've done anything as far as lighting, 
security, I always run it by him because he's a neighbor, and we want to be friendly with our neighbors. So, to kind of 
alleviate maybe some of Mrs. Barton's concerns, we're just putting in 30 stalls that don't come there every day. We're not 
putting in a McDonald's, you know, I just don't know that the major traffic, we're not, it's not turning into a highway. It's 
just another entrance to alleviate some of the congestion off of K237 for when we open the convenience store, or if we 
open the convenience store. 
 
Jo Ann Eis Barton (7627 46th St):  Well, why don't you make, can you make your exit from the back of your property 
directly to the Lake Road so that they have direct access to the Lake Road instead of having to go through the dead-end 
road? 
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Derek Jones (Applicant):  Well, they don't have to go through the dead-end road now they can come back to 237 as they 
have been for a long time. That road has been accessible since before we owned the property. 
 
Jo Ann Eis Barton (7627 46th St):  Yeah. Yes, I am aware of that. But the road was put in way before that corner was, you 
know, developed. And the purpose of that road was for the houses on the dead-end road and the water tower. It wasn't 
meant to, and it's not well maintained. It's not meant for a lot of traffic. And I live here I know how much summer traffic 
there is. I know how much boat traffic there is out here. I see it. I know it. I just, I don't you know we live out here because 
we want to be out in the middle of nowhere. And I live on a dead-end gravel road, so I don't have to, you know, worry 
about traffic and you're putting in an exit or an entrance off of this gravel road that's not, was not made to handle that kind 
of traffic, you're going to have big boats, big RVs, a lot more traffic. The only reason we get any kind of maintenance at 
all is because there is a school bus that has to run on this road. 
 
Derek Jones (Applicant):  I guess as far as the entrance of what is our responsibility that is being addressed. They've 
started as far as widening it. It is a property along a major blacktop road to the lake, which is the attraction. I'm not the 
attraction. Nobody in this room is the attraction. The lake is the attraction. It is a high property tax piece of property. And 
it is on the lake. It's on the blacktop road that runs along the lake. We, I really don't know what to say other than we'll do 
our best. We've already got the approval and started the process of widening the entrance to alleviate some congestion. I 
don't even feel there's a congestion problem at this point in time. I've never noticed that gravel road to be in bad condition 
myself. I am down there frequently. I've never had any complaints from anyone ever. That entrance was there. I don't really 
know when but prior to us, so we're not reinventing the wheel.  
 
Commissioner Phillips:  This is Steve, could I suggest the parties have already stated their positions adequately at this 
point? I think this is getting counterproductive. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Well, at one point, I've closed the public hearing portion of this. I mean, I think the dialogue and 
debate on this is pretty valuable. And I think trying to understand what consequences, you know, that people haven't 
thought about in terms of roads and traffic patterns and that is something that needs to be fully explored and debated. And 
you know, we're just a recommending body that you know they will make a motion on this case, and it will go to the county 
commission and in some fashion on July 19. And I think there's an opportunity for all parties that have talked tonight that 
have made their cases and you know, what I want to get this valuable information out to, to be as distinct as possible, you 
know, when it's time for the County Commission to make a final decision on this case, at this point. So, with that, I'm going 
to ask if the commissioners have any more questions for staff or comments on this case at this point. 
 
Secretary Scherer:  Mr. Chairman, this is Matt. I actually do have one comment. I'm not sure I understand the situation 
completely. But it appears to me that getting the Corp involved in cutting that short cut out would be more useful to Ms. 
Barton and her neighbors then anything we can do with regard to this application. I don't know the County Commissioners 
will be interested in helping out with that or not, if I understand things correctly, getting rid of that shortcut just closing it 
off, would be most advantageous to the neighborhood for whatever it’s worth. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Further comments by Commissioners at this point, or questions? Well, I would accept the motion at 
this point. 
 
Commissioner Phillips:  This is Steve, I recommend that we recommend approval of the application subject to the seven 
conditions suggested by Kelly. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  A motion has been made to accept the staff’s recommendation with the seven items, amendments to 
their recommendation. Do I have a second for that motion? 
 
Commissioner Rudolph:  Mr. Chairman, I would like to second that. 
 
Secretary Scherer:  Chairman, I'd like to ask if Kelly could put up the conditions. I believe they're slightly different than 
what it was presented in the mailing packet. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  That request is in order. Kelly, can you do that? 
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Kelly Woodward (Staff):  Can you guys seem them? Those are the first four. So, the changes I made were, I believe, were 
mostly number five, about the drainage, because they did amend their plan to show the existing drainage patterns. But just 
to clarify the motion, does it include staff's conditions as presented this evening? Or in the staff report? 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Can you repeat what you just said Kelly? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  Oh, sorry. I was assuming that the motion that was made by Steve, with the seven conditions as 
offered by staff, was from this presentation this evening and not from the staff report because those are slightly different. 
 
Commissioner Phillips:  My intention was as you presented them this evening. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  All right. Further comments, Matt? 
 
Secretary Scherer:  Oh, I if we weren't zooming, I'd probably offer several little amendments, but I think that I'm satisfied 
with the way it is now. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Any last comments by Commissioners at this point? You've heard the motion and the recommended 
changes as presented tonight. 
 
          Votes were taken by Ayes and Nays as follows: 

Paul 
Johnson 

Chairman 

Matt 
Scherer 

Secretary 

Stephen 
Phillips 

Gale 
Rudolph 

Tim 
Benyshek Vacant Vacant 

DNV Aye Aye Aye Aye -- -- 
          Motion passed 4-0  
 
During this time, staff asked who was here for this case. The applicant was on the Zoom call and her husband was 
present in the County Commissioners room. 
 

CU2021-02:  A request to consider a Conditional Use application for a seasonal recreational use 
to include hiking and primitive camping for small groups.  This request is on property located at 
4190 Republic Rd, Oskaloosa, KS 66066 and is brought by owners Timothy and Sherry Emerson 
of 2829 Missouri St, Lawrence, KS 66046. 
 

Chairman Johnson asked if anyone had ex parte communications with someone involved in the case or if a member 
has a potential conflict of interest regarding this case.  No one had.  
 
Chairman Johnson asked staff to give their report. Staff gave their report.  After their report, Chairman Johnson asked 
the board if they had any questions for staff.  
 
Commissioner Rudolph:  Yes, Mr. Chairman. Yes, a little late in the night. I was curious. Are there going to be any barriers 
between her property and their property? Like any boundaries to it, or is this the possibility of extending out past the 11 
acres possible? Not fencing, because that would take away the purpose of it, of course, but I was just kind of curious.  
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  I don't think they intend for that. But they have to legally describe the area they want designated 
for the conditional use on a development plan and for tax purposes. And so that's, why they had to survey the area. But 
technically, she could probably answer you or Tim, but I don't think that they have any boundaries plan. 
 
Commissioner Rudolph:  Okay, just curious. Thank you. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Other questions by commissioners? Kelly, what does it mean, when the Health Department says that 
they have no concerns with port-a-pottie but recommends a future permanent wastewater system if the business is 
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successful? Is there a tipping point here that describes what is successful? And are there specific seasonal times that are, 
are laid out in the development plans? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  That's a good question, Paul, on the Health Department wording. I don't know if they have a 
tipping point like if you know, a certain, if you have to clean, I think you have to submit a record of how often those port-
a-potties are cleaned. And then maybe do you have to report how many people you've had out there? I'm not really sure 
how that works with the Health Department. I wish sometimes these departments would also be here at these meetings, 
which I know I would never get that to happen, but it's hard for me to answer for them sometimes. And then let's see. What 
was your other question, Paul? 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Well, whether there were specific seasonal times laid out – I was looking at their letter of intent. and 
wondered if, will this be year-round, will it be winter camping as well as just the spring, hot summers, and fall? I’ll probably 
ask that to the applicant but any other questions at this point for Kelly by commissioners? If not, we'll move on to the 
applicant. And we've had a few questions arise at this point. And there may be a few more so Sherry, it’s all yours. 
 
Sherry Emerson (Applicant):  Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I’m in a meeting room out of town, it's a little echoey. 
Can you understand me? Okay. Okay, great. Thank you for the opportunity to consider our conditional use permit. And I 
can answer, I think I can answer the concerns of what I'm hearing, because those were my concerns when I first decided if 
I want to do this or not. And so, when we met for a building permit and talked about wastewater management for the house 
in the barn, I also talked about this potential project. And we said, if I bring a Girl Scout troop out, then they stay for two 
days, is one port-a-pottie going to be okay if they decide to camp overnight. And so, there's actually been a lot of off-the- 
record banter back and forth on what would we do with this because currently we have a therapist who will recommend a 
nice hike in the woods to get the mind clear during COVID and guided hike. So, we just could meet up at the gate and let 
her use the property to do a guided hike in a session to get your mind to clear in the woods and then you leave. And it all 
kind of just, these things kept happening with the pandemic as people we knew kept wanting access to this private property 
because once you go back in the woods, it all falls. So there is no boundary with the woods, kind of if you're standing in 
the property, you can kind of see this section that all the trails kinda all go down to the creek and come back out and so we 
call it The Nature Preserve because in our minds, there's one particular section of property that we would just never let 
anybody touch because it's so perfect the way that it is. And so, the concern would be just how open would we make it? Is 
this something we would ever open to the public? Which no because it would defeat the whole purpose. And so, it would 
only be by appointment only. And so, the port-a-pottie issue would be let's, we set the port-a-pottie on site, kind of like 
when we have a family gathering out there, and we did a 5k. And we had all these people, and they were doing the mud 
run in the 5k. And we had a port-a-pottie on site. And I got to see how well a port-a-pottie can stand up to 40 people 
drinking beer and making their way through a 5k course. And we knew that 40 people could not overburden a port-a-pottie 
in one day if anybody was wondering it. Now, if we had done that for three days, I think it would have been a problem and 
we had to have the rental come back out and clean the port-a-pottie, but more often. And so, I think it was my understanding, 
that's what the county was alluding to, is if at some point, let's say that we did hikes out there, six hikes a day, and each 
group was three and it started to get too much traffic in that way that the port-a-pottie couldn't handle the burden. And 
that's when they would want us to consider something more permanent. Our intention would never to have that much use 
because it's our nature preserve. And so, we would never want as much disruption to the wildlife out there. The point is to 
bring a birdwatcher out and let them have the place all to themselves for two hours, because they've never seen a blue jay 
in person. And so, any kind of high traffic activity at all would completely take away from the whole point of what we're 
trying to do. We're just trying to get some access to this private place, you really are so private, when you're in there, you 
think you're in the Ozarks, it's like the Mark Twain National Forest and deep inside there it's hard to remember that you're 
just five acres away from a road. It doesn't feel like that when you're in there. I don't know if that answers your question or 
not? 
 
Chairman Johnson:  No, that helps it. Do you see this being all year long?  
 
Sherry Emerson (Applicant):  Not really, my husband bow hunts the property. So, I'm sure that I wouldn't be married 30 
years if I didn't remember that bow season, I don't even get to go on the property. So, I want to stay married another 30 
years if I can. So, it would never, of course be open during bow season. And we would never do anything to disrupt the 
fall harvest when the neighbors are all harvesting the hay around there. They're pretty unbearable. I wouldn't want anyway 
through that. There's a brief weird period there where I guess there's harvest might. So, there's certain seasons, I certainly 
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wouldn't mind though, considering, or having the commission consider, some winter hiking, if – it's Kansas, you know, 
we get so many mild days, unexpectedly that if there were some mild days, maybe in February, and if the doe was already 
in my freezer, then I'm thinking maybe we can open it up and do some private hikes like that. Girl Scout troops, we've 
actually allowed the Girl Scout groups to use the property before to earn their nature badge. And they just ask permission, 
and we say sure, go get your badge and they identify things and then they earn their little nature badge. And so, the 
expanded use in my mind would maybe not just be weekends and summers, maybe we would throw some spring or fall 
type hiking activities out there. But again, it would all be very private because otherwise it would kind of defeat the purpose 
of what we're trying to do. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Any other questions, questions by commissioners? I don’t know if I made this up but are you going 
to have some private cabins out there? 
 
Sherry Emerson (Applicant):  So, I would like an option. This was actually – a friend who hikes the property with her 
daughter and her little girl and she's a single mom and she brings her little girl and, and she's she feels uncomfortable taking 
her daughter to public campgrounds or any places like that. But she feels real comfortable on that property because it's so 
buried, it's so surrounded by all this other property so she's safe in there. So, she suggested maybe a tent site at some point 
and then said you know what, if there's a couple sites in there that you could put a little shed type cabin, no facilities or 
anything, no electricity, but like a permanent tent type of a cabin. And she'd asked if I would ever consider something like 
that. And so, Kelly and her staff were so amazingly thorough, they thought of things that I never even would have thought 
of. And so, I went kind of full spectrum on this, and decided that in case we did want to pursue that, there are a couple 
natural sites in there that may be a little cabin would work. But it would be like a prefab shed type cabin, something very 
small eight by eight or you know, really little, that's basically just a tent that is always up, something like that. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Any other questions by commissioners for the outcome of this point? Do I hear it right that your 
husband's here in the courthouse?  
 
Sherry Emerson (Applicant):  Yes. I'm in Florida. And so, in case that connection failed he’s there.  He’d rather not speak, 
but he is capable. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Well, I think Erin said she may or was going to set up contact for him if he wanted to make any 
comments. Do you know if that's the case? 
 
Sherry Emerson (Applicant):  Actually, he doesn't want to add anything. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Okay. That's just I want to make sure I got all the right voices here for this. So, I'm sitting at a remote 
computer screen here. So, I'm not with the person who's running this zoom call. But is there anyone else besides Tim and 
Sherry, that would like to speak in favor of this application?  
 
Anna Driscoll (Zoom meeting coordinator):  You don't have anyone else in here.  
 
Chairman Johnson:  Okay. So, but so there's no one to speak opposed to it or speak to neutral. So, at that point, I'll close 
the public hearing portion of this, unless Commissioners have any last questions for the applicant? Seeing none, I will close 
it and see if there are any final comments by Planning Commissioners at this point. Well, seeing none a motion would be 
in order at this point. 
 
Secretary Scherer:  Mr. Chairman, this is Matt, I move that we recommend to the County Commissioners approval of 
application CU2021-02 based upon staff’s findings with the single condition that road access shall be approved and 
permitted by the Jefferson County Department of Road and Bridge. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Motion has been made to approve with Road and Bridge condition? Do I have a second for that 
motion? 
 
Commissioner Benyshek:  All this Tim here, I'd second that. 
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Chairman Johnson:  Any final questions or comments before we vote on this motion? 
 
          Votes were taken by Ayes and Nays as follows: 

Paul 
Johnson 

Chairman 

Matt 
Scherer 

Secretary 

Stephen 
Phillips 

Gale 
Rudolph 

Tim 
Benyshek Vacant Vacant 

DNV Aye Aye Aye Aye -- -- 
          Motion passed 4-0  
 
Item 6.  Public Comment:  There was none. 
 
Item 7.  Old business:  
 
Chairman Johnson:  So, we moved through our five cases, so we are on to, I don’t think we have any public on the call 
or in the courthouse at this point, so we will move on to Item seven, old business and DP2021-01 request to consider  
amended development plan for planned improvements in existing agritainment farm business permitted as conditional use. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  I think this might be left on here accidentally, but I'll give you the news on what happened on 
the case. So, I think, I don't know if I told you that the county commission heard it on the 21st. And they delayed it for a 
week to see if we could get some movement on clarification of condition number 11, which was the maximum 17 weeks 
for general public events. And so, they wanted the two parties to discuss the public events again. So, we received 
communication back from Tracy Brown, and also from Gary Starr’s attorney. And basically, the difficulty is that per the 
current permit, you can interpret that there is currently no limit to the number of these type events that can happen. And 
so, the county attorney just wanted to make it clear that if Mr. Starr would voluntarily agree to some kind of limit, then 
that would be fine. And Mr. Starr did come back with his attorney and say that they thought they could do a maximum 120 
days, which is about the 17 weeks Gale, that you had mentioned as a condition of approval. And, but they wanted to be a 
certain number of days, instead of a certain number of weeks. So, it can be clear that you know, whether is partial week, it 
didn't count as a week or whatever. So, they clarified it as 120 days. And they also kind of had a definition for what these 
general admission events are. And that the 120 days didn't impact their private events that they can still have by 
appointment. And if they had planned an event, but it was rained out, that wouldn't be counted against their 120 days. So 
that's where they ended up. And so, we got some good clarification on that for enforcement purposes. They took all your 
other recommendations of approval and included them, they did talk a little bit about dust control, and I think they wanted 
to make sure that was at least one time a year, but that it could be additional times if it was needed. Let's see. We were just 
doing this today; it's been a very long day. So let me just look at something really quick here. Because I think there was 
something else. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  So, the 120 days could be any 120 days over the year. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  Right.  
 
Chairman Johnson:  So, it could be the Christmas lights, they could have July fourth, they could, I mean it's whatever 
they say whatever Starr wants to schedule 120 days? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  Kind of, but they left in your condition about the length for the Easter event and for the Christmas 
event. So those events are defined as you guys had recommended. Here we go. I found it. I think there was one other thing 
that they did. They added a condition that the applicant shall have the water tested once a year and submit the results to the 
county. And they did put in there that all the water and wastewater facilities would be approved by KDHE. So, we got 
some good conditions of approval that should provide some protections for the neighbors. The neighbors had basically 
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wanted only 10 weeks of general admission events when they came back with their proposal. So that's how it ended up. 
And as far as the next item, I have not had any time at all to work on that draft text amendment, pertaining to application 
requirements and zoning certificate or building permit procedures. We have five new cases for next month as well. So, I'm 
sort of like, you know, cases everywhere. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  The second item you have here doesn't apply to that question about an ag lot split and mandatory 
water service or, or water? 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  Well, I mean, that was one of the things that you guys could consider under that as whether you 
wanted to recommend any change to that. The last interpretation that the county commission made was just that the way 
the wording is, currently, we don't require water service to be available for ag lot splits. So, if we want that to be different, 
then you'd have to recommend an amendment to the text. And I think we did. I don't know why my agenda doesn't have it. 
But I thought we did add a new business item on there for you, Paul, as you suggested, I might not have the updated one 
pulled up. 
 
Secretary Scherer:  Mr. Chairman, I have a question for Kelly when she has a moment. If I may. 
 
Chairman Johnson:  Go ahead, Matt. 
 
Secretary Scherer:   Back on Starr’s application, was there any discussion of paving the access roads? Seems like an 
obvious solution to me. 
 
Kelly Woodward (Staff):  Did you say paving the access roads? I talked to Ben about the idea. We had some public input 
from a guy who mentioned that it would be nice if they were chip and sealed, problem solved. Well, Ben just said that's a 
very expensive proposition. And I don't think he saw that as happening, basically and he really felt that they can maintain 
the roads. He told me he didn't see any problems with the road maintenance so far. No, no, Ben Domann, the director of 
public works. He did say he probably should have been at your meeting after he read the minutes.  
 
Chairman Johnson:  Well, for what it's worth this editorial comment about all that, and I think the County Commission's 
missing the boat and not getting an annual report from Gary, about the attendance at these festivals, that, you know, I mean, 
I, if it's down to just a complaint basis, and you hope the neighbors know who to call and complain about. I mean, I think 
the County Commission should have been, at least asked to get a sense of if this expands like Gary wants it to, and he's 
bringing in, you know, outside folks, you know, to help facilitate the expansion of these events, then I think the county 
needs to stay on top of when a tipping point. But that's enough said on that.  
 
Actually, I asked Kelly, this new business, and she doesn't have it on this, but I really didn't want to see us drop the ball 
with the County Commission about what's the next steps with drawing up a new comprehensive plan. And so, my thought 
was, and I've reread Kelly's comparison report a few times. And I'm really impressed with the detail that that had. And 
Lynn Luck said that she needed a homework assignment. I'm not sure if they read her comparison report. So, I feel like 
September, October, we schedule another meeting with the commissioners. And that part of the homework is to read that, 
and then let's start laying some guidelines. How long is this going to take? You know, how much of this can be done in 
house? Or do we need consultants, you know, to help staff with everything else going on, you know, with their 
responsibilities. And just basic discussion with the commissioners about what do they want out of a comprehensive plan 
in Jefferson County, I mean, obviously, Kelly, you know, showcased a number of other counties and their various plans. 
What do these commissioners want out of a comprehensive plan in Jefferson County? 
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